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Dear Ways and Means Committee Members,

I am asking you to consider voting in favor of HB 5026 and POP I/DD 126, Workforce Expansion and 
Development. 
I am the Executive Director of Trellis, Inc, an agency that provides community integration services and 
employment services to adults who experience Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities in the Portland Metro 
Area.  During this time, our 1:1 services have not received a rate increase in over 6 years. 

When I started my business 8 years ago, I provided 1:1 supports with our clients to help them live independently in 
their home or to learn new skills so that one day they could move out.  Trellis DSPs helped clients to clean their 
home, learn to cook and be safe while cooking, budgeting and grocery shopping. Attending doctors appointments 
and providing medical advocacy is another area that our clients need 1:1 support in as they may not always know 
how to express to a doctor what is going on with their health or remember what the doctor told them.  Housing is 
another are that Trellis has assisted with our clients. We also provided 1:1 time in the community meeting up with 
others. These are all vital services to our clients!

I have had to make changes to our services in the last 2 years due to our rates not increasing for 1:1 care.  Our 
rates for groups has gone up so my agency has been making the switch to taking our clients out in groups of 1:3.  
In doing this I can pay staff more but am unable to meet the personal needs of our clients in 1:1 settings. 

The issues have made it difficult for my agency with the current 1:1 rate:

Current job market and finding qualified staff

Minimum wage has increased, which means DSP wages need to be higher in order to bring in new staff

Pay Oregon Sick Leave, which I agree with but it is a business cost that has not been able to be recouped 
by not receiving a rate increase

Spending more time training new staff and sending employees to trainings to ensure they are providing 
quality services

Have additional supervisor staff to support current DSPs and prevent burnout

The majority of our clients have enjoyed going out in groups but we do have about 25% who will not go out with 
others for a variety of reasons so we keep them in 1:1.  However, Trellis is no longer taking new clients that do not 
want to go into a group. Weekly I turn away several clients who I otherwise would have agreed to work with. 

Unless we receive funding for a higher rate to pay people more for 1:1 care then I believe we are headed towards 
a crisis.  People with I/DD receiving services from agencies:

Will not be able to receive the services they need to live independently, limiting their choices of where they 
can live.
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Will not receive the medical advocacy they need

Will not receive important housing supports 

Those with significant health and behavior issues will have difficulty with finding support services

We need your help and I strongly encourage you to vote yes on HB 5026 and POP I/DD 126, Workforce 
Expansion and Development to help us to provide quality services with a well trained and accurately compensated 
workforce.

Thank you for your consideration in this.  I am attaching letters from our clients.

Julia Ansberry
Executive Director
Trellis, Inc
503-481-0032
704 Main St. Ste 232, Oregon City, OR 97045
www.trellis-or.com
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